PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, February 17, 2009
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, February 17, 2009 at 6:45 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman (arrived at 6:50 p.m.)
Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr. 
Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 6:45 p.m.

Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Contract Negotiations).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Mahoney – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would hold executive session in another room within Town Hall and then return to open session in the Mayflower Room at 7:00 p.m.  

Return to Open Session

The Board returned to open session in the Mayflower Room at approximately 7:00 p.m. and Chairman Quintal led the Pledge of Allegiance.   He then held a moment of silence for Delia Sutcliffe and Eduardo and Maria Rosa Tavares, Plymouth residents who lost their lives in recent house fires.  
Swearing-In Ceremony

Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi opened the swearing-in ceremony for five new firefighter recruits.   Chief G. Edward Bradley introduced the new recruits and provided information on the educational background and training of each.  Town Clerk Laurence Pizer led the following firefighters through the oath of service: Patrick T. Lydon, Lane C. Parmley, Josh S. Prada, Jason A. Hoffer, and Gregory A. Cook.
Chief Bradley noted that Deputy Fire Chief Martin Enos was present at the meeting on his last night of business prior to his retirement on Friday, February 20, 2009.  He acknowledged and thanked Deputy Chief Enos for his 32 years of service to the Plymouth Fire Department.  The Board thanked Deputy Chief Enos, for whom the audience then shared much applause.  

Public Hearing: Annual Wine & Malt Restaurant License
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for a new Annual Wine & Malt Restaurant Liquor License from Manomet Blues, LLC d/b/a Sweet Lemons, 986 State Road, Karen Grevenitz, Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws, and those wishing to speak on the matter were encouraged to attend.

Curtis Grevenitz, co-owner of Manomet Blues, LLC d/b/a Sweet Lemons, addressed the board on behalf of the license application.  Mr. Grevenitz explained that there is no bar area in the restaurant—only a small breakfast counter.

Chairman Quintal inquired if there were any plans to serve the alcohol on the outside patio area, noting that the Alcoholic Beverage Control Commission (“ABCC”) will wish to see some sort of fencing or delineation of the service area outside before it grants the license.  Mr. Grevenitz indicated that there is no fencing around the patio.   Chairman Quintal then asked Mr. Grevenitz to approximate how far the surrounding residential homes are from the patio area at Sweet Lemons, to which Mr. Grevenitz responded, “approximately 150 feet.”  Mr. Grevenitz noted that, while the restaurant remains open until 10:00 p.m., music on the patio is only held during the summer until 9:00 p.m.  Chairman Quintal reminded Mr. Grevenitz to ensure that the patio area is secured according to ABCC guidelines.
Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment in favor of, or in opposition to, the license application.

Philip Kane of Old Beach Road spoke in support of the license application, describing Sweet Lemons as good neighborhood business and a nice place to sit and have glass of wine.  Granting of this license, he said, will allow Sweet Lemons to compete with the other local establishments that serve alcoholic beverages.

Seeing no further comment from the public, Chairman Quintal closed the hearing.  He noted that Sweet Lemons formerly had an Annual Wine & Malt Restaurant License, which, he said, the owners chose to relinquish for a year.  Because of confusion between the hearing notice and the agenda listing, Chairman Quintal noted his understanding that the applicant wished to apply for an all alcohol license.  Staff did not object, and Mr. Grevenitz did not respond with clarification. 
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to grant a new Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License to Manomet Blues, LLC d/b/a Sweet Lemons.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  [Note: A correction was made to this vote at the Selectmen’s meeting of March 3, 2009.  The applicant sought an Annual Wine & Malt Restaurant Liquor License, not an All Alcohol License, and, thus, the correction was made at the March 3rd meeting, accordingly.]
Annual and Special Town Meeting Articles

Article 4
To see what action the Town will take pursuant to Chapter 173 of the General By‑Laws regarding the formation, reformation, organization, continuation or discharge of existing Committees created by vote of Town Meeting, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi explained that Article 4 is an annual article through which Town Meeting may review committees established by Town Meeting.   The following four existing committees, she said, are recommended for continuation, subject to review at the 2012 Town Meeting:

· Manomet Steering Committee

· Permanent School Building Committee

· Plymouth Harbor Committee

· West Plymouth Steering Committee

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to recommend Article 4 to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 19
To see if the Town will vote to amend the Town Bylaws, § 191-6, Taking water from public supply; hydrant permit, as on file with the Town Clerk, to prohibit the taking of water from gate valves, curb stop, corporation valves or other appurtenances, in addition to hydrants, and by making property owners responsible for any violations of the bylaw by plumbers or others who undertake such actions, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Paul Wohler, Water Superintendent, explained that he and his staff became aware that it would be in the Town’s best interest to expand its water bylaw to prevent tampering with curb stops, meters, and other Town water delivery devices, beyond just hydrants.  The updated bylaw language, he said, allows for the levying of a fine for any unauthorized operation or handling of the Town’s water delivery equipment.   Mr. Wohler confirmed that FEMA and other State and Federal agencies have recommended that municipalities enact these types of protections for their water supply.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 19 to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Special Article 8
To see if the Town will vote to amend the Town Bylaws, §14-6, Violations and penalties, by deleting the first paragraph of that section and inserting in place thereof the following:

 § 14-6. Violations and Penalties per Calendar Year

 

A.
The Police Chief or his designee shall provide the alarm user with written notice of a violation by regular mail.  Fines shall be paid in accordance with applicable state and local laws.  Fines for false alarm service shall be as follows 

Offense         
Fine

First 3            
None

Fourth            
$25

Fifth               
$50

Subsequent     
$75

And further, to amend Chapter 1, Article II at §1-4 Fine Schedule by deleting the fines for violation of Section 14-6 and inserting in place thereof the following:


First 3: 

None

Fourth:

$25


Fifth

$50


Subsequent 
$75
Or take any other action relative thereto.
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Ms. Arrighi noted that the Police Chief drafted an updated false alarm violation bylaw, in response to a request from the Board for a more efficient and reasonable policy.   She discussed the changes made to the bylaw and fine schedule, noting that, under this updated bylaw, citations will now be sent via regular mail, as opposed to the current system of hand delivery by police officers.  

Chairman Quintal requested information on how much revenue is collected through the current system of violations and where the money is allocated.   He asked that the Board postpone its recommendation on Special Article 8 until this information can be furnished.  

No objections were made to Chairman Quintal’s request.
Special Article 14
To see if the Town of Plymouth will amend the Town Bylaws by renaming Chapter 74 to Fire Department and adopting a new section, § 74-8, to be entitled, Specialized Fire Codes, that will establish the applicability in the Town of Plymouth of two specialized fire codes published by the National Fire Protection Association addressing fire protection and prevention, public safety and good order, as necessary to promote good fire prevention and life safety practices, and to reduce the risk and severity of fires, in order to protect lives and property, before, during and after any activities having to do with the motion picture and /or television industry and any other associated or related businesses, involving the production of live, filmed or other electronically recorded media, including theatrical and stage productions and shows, as follows:  

Section § 74-8.   Specialized Fire Codes

The following specialized fire codes published by the National Fire Protection Association, as such codes may be amended from time to time, shall be applicable in the Town of Plymouth:

NFPA 140 
“Standard on Motion Picture and Television Production Studio Soundstages, Approved Production Facilities and Production Locations,” 2008 or most recent edition
NFPA 160 
“Standard for the Use of Flame Effects Before an Audience,” 2006 or most recent edition
or take any other action relative thereto.
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Fire Chief Edward Bradley explained that, with the introduction of a motion picture studio to Plymouth in the coming years, it is imperative that the Town update its fire codes via Special Article 14.  National Fire Protection Association (“NFPA”) codes 140 and 160, he said, reflect much of what is done in Los Angeles and will cover the various activities likely to take place in the course of film and television production at the studio.  Chief Bradley noted that the State Fire Marshal has recommended that the Town adopt these codes into its local bylaws until the Commonwealth can enact a statewide law.   These bylaws, he said, will not apply only to Plymouth Rock Studios but to any film crew that comes into Plymouth and does work at the studio.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 14 to the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Special Articles 20 and 21
ARTICLE 20:  To see if the Town will vote to revoke its acceptance of the Community Preservation Act, Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 44B, Section 3 through 7 inclusive, which was authorized by Town Meeting on October 25, 2001, and by ballot question of May 11, 2002, or take any other action relative thereto.

BY PETITION:  Laurien Enos, et al.

ARTICLE 21:  To see if the Town will vote to amend its participation in the Community Preservation Act, Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 44B, Section 3 through 7 inclusive, authorized by Town Meeting on October 25, 2001, and ballot question of May 11, 2002, by reducing the surcharge to the minimum of .25%, or take any other action relative thereto.

BY PETITION:  Laurien Enos, et al.

Plymouth resident Laurien Enos addressed the Board on behalf of Special Articles 20 and 21.  When the Community Preservation Act (“CPA”) was adopted by Plymouth in 2002, she said, the economy was better; now that citizens are struggling and the State’s CPA matching fund rate has decreased with no guarantee, it will be more difficult for Plymouth’s taxpayers to absorb the surcharge.   Ms. Enos outlined various points to her argument that Plymouth’s taxpayers should be given the opportunity to decide whether they want to continue paying the CPA surcharge.

The Board discussed Special Articles 20 and 21.  

Chairman Quintal cited the various historic, open space, and affordable housing projects funded through the CPA—and the State’s match—that have been a true benefit to Plymouth.  He noted that he would not support the revocation of the CPA. 
Selectman Machado noted that he does not want to deny Town Meeting or Plymouth’s citizens the opportunity to vote on any matter.  Vice Chairman Malaguti reminded his colleagues that the Board’s decision on Articles 20 and 21 is only a recommendation; the articles will go to Town meeting for a vote, he said, regardless of the position the Board takes.
Selectman Mahoney described the CPA as a great program that has done much good for the community.  Until reforms are enacted to the State’s Chapter 40B (affordable housing) legislation, he said, he will not consider a repeal of the CPA.

Selectman Tavares acknowledged the importance of reviewing and discussing the CPA.  He asked for further data or information from the other side of the argument, so that the Board would have more balanced, specific information on which to make its decision.  If the Town is going to seriously consider repeal of the CPA, Selectman Tavares said, it will need to see hard facts in support thereof, because another town will reap the benefits of the State’s CPA match if Plymouth chooses to opt-out.

William Keohan, chairman of the Community Preservation Committee (“CPC”), addressed the Board to provide more specific information on the CPA, along with clarification to some of the information shared by Ms. Enos.  
Vice Chairman Malaguti made note that a tax on every real estate transaction processed within the State is allocated to the CPA fund; if Plymouth decides that it no longer wants to participate in the CPA program, this money—paid by citizens across the Commonwealth, including Plymouth—will simply be used by other communities.  The State’s matching percentage may change, he said, but a portion of real estate transactions will continue to be allocated to the CPA matching fund, regardless, and Plymouth should not lose the opportunity to make use of this money.  Vice Chairman Malaguti explained that, though he will make a positive motion that the Selectmen recommend Articles 20 and 21 to the Special Town Meeting, he will vote against the motion.

Selectman Tavares suggested that a decision on Articles 20 and 21 be postponed until the Board has an opportunity to hear further from both sides of the argument.
Chairman Quintal allowed public comment on the topic.  
Paul Withington, the Conservation Commission’s designee on the CPC, spoke in support of retaining the CPA in Plymouth.  Considering the residential and real estate growth that has taken place in Plymouth, he explained, it would be imprudent for the Town to allow other communities to take advantage of this money.  The Town’s acquisition of open space parcels with CPA funds, Mr. Withington noted, has been vital to the containment of growth and the protection of the Town’s water supply.  
John Hammond of the Open Space Committee echoed Mr. Withington’s comments and discussed the ways in which CPA funds have given the Town the opportunity to leverage grant funding for vital projects.  He expressed his support of retaining the CPA in Plymouth.
Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend Articles 20 and 21 to the Special Town Meeting.  Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion.

Selectman Tavares stated that he wanted to hear further arguments.  Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that he felt he had sufficient information to make a decision.  Chairman Quintal called for a vote on the motion to recommend Articles 20 and 21 to the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 0-3-2, opposed, with abstentions from Selectmen Tavares and Selectmen Machado.  Thus, the Board voted against recommending Articles 20 and 21 to the Special Town Meeting.
Chairman Quintal called for a 5-minute recess to prepare for the next presentation.
Discussion on the 1820 Courthouse

Chairman Quintal introduced the discussion on proposals to acquire and preserve the 1820 Courthouse, and he noted that he would allow public comment after the scheduled presentations from the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority (“PRA”) and Plymouth Chamber of Commerce (“the Chamber”).
Dean Rizzo, Secretary of the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority (“PRA”), thanked the Board for the opportunity to provide a presentation on its plans to acquire, preserve, and restore the 1820 Court House.  Mr. Rizzo provided a PowerPoint presentation during which he reviewed a brief history of the former Plymouth County courthouse; the purpose of the PRA; the PRA’s numerous accomplishments during its 50-year existence; and the reasons behind the PRA’s interest in acquiring the courthouse.  

In his presentation, Mr. Rizzo referenced the recommendations made in the Plymouth Public Space Action Plan, and he explained how the Town’s acquisition of the 1829 Courthouse would benefit the community.  The PRA, he explained, believes that it would be in the best interest of the community for the Town to acquire the 1820 Courthouse with Community Preservation (“CPA”) funds and place the courthouse in the care of the PRA.  Mr. Rizzo said that the PRA would be an ideal steward of this project because it can maximize the Town’s influence on the future of this historic property without the financial liability, and it can ensure the transparency, oversight, and community involvement in the project that a private owner/developer cannot. 
Denis Hanks, executive director of the Plymouth Chamber of Commerce (“the Chamber”), provided a presentation on the Chamber’s intent to purchase the 1820 Courthouse with private funds and seek CPA funding for renovations.   The Chamber, he explained, is a private, non-profit organization with a public purpose, representing a broad base of businesses from the private sector.   He discussed the Chamber’s interest and involvement in the future of such a pivotal downtown institution, and he described the Chamber’s plans for its preservation and adaptive reuse.   Mr. Hanks expressed the Chamber’s belief that, as a private entity, it can move more swiftly on such an undertaking with a much more solid financial plan.  
Members of the Board posed questions to Mr. Rizzo and Mr. Hanks on their respective proposals.  Discussion ensued on the challenges and benefits of each.  Ms. Arrighi explained that the purpose of scheduling this matter before the Board was so that both parties could bring their ideas before the Selectmen and the public.  The CPC has reserved an article for Town Meeting pertaining to the PRA’s proposal, Ms. Arrighi noted, and the Board will be asked to offer its recommendation on the article in the coming weeks. 
Chairman Quintal invited local historians Peggy and Jim Baker to share some information on the historical significance of the building.  Ms. Baker discussed the difference between a structure listed on the National Historic Register and a structure designated as a National Historic Landmark.  The Register is more of a recognition than a protection, she said, but Landmark status, while much more beneficial in the end, is significantly more difficult to achieve. 

Sarah Hanson of the Massachusetts Architectural Heritage Foundation discussed some of the features and benefits of including a historic structure on the National Historic Register.  The future owner of the 1820 Courthouse will be responsible for submission of the application, and the 6-8 month process can happen simultaneously with any development or renovations.

Selectman Machado described the PRA’s proposal for the Town to acquire the 1820 Courthouse as, idealistically, a good idea but realistically, not feasible.  The Town, he said, has not been a good real estate owner, and he expressed support for the Chamber’s plan.

Selectman Mahoney discussed the idea of relocating Town Hall to a new campus at the 1820 Courthouse / Courthouse Corridor.   He noted that Mark Sylvia, Plymouth’s former Town Manager, said that the key to the revitalization of the downtown is Town control over the Courthouse Corridor, a statement with which, he said, he agrees.  Perhaps, he mused, this location could ultimately be the right fit for a new facility, and he states that he would like to look further into this idea before the Town loses the opportunity.

Chairman Quintal said that a previous study indicated that the 1820 Courthouse site would not
be a viable location for a new Town Hall.  He echoed Selectman Machado’s comments that, while a well-intentioned idea, the PRA’s business plan does not appear to be as solid as the Chamber’s, and he does not want the Town to be financially liable for another property.  The PRA has done wonderful things for the Town of Plymouth, Chairman Quintal said; he simply feels that the Chamber has better tools to accomplish a task of this magnitude.

At the request of Selectman Tavares, Jeffrey Oakman and Sarah Hanson of the Massachusetts Architectural Heritage Foundation (“MAHC”) spoke further about what their involvement might be if the Chamber acquires the 1820 Courthouse.  The MAHC’s mission, Mr. Oakman explained, centers around economic development coupled with historical preservation and restoration, and the 1820 Courthouse project would be a perfect fit for their services.
Selectman Tavares acknowledged the merit of both proposals.  Ideally, he said, it would be best if the PRA could acquire the property while the Chamber oversees its renovation and management.   Up until this point, Selectman Tavares noted, talks between the two groups have come to an impasse.  He urged the PRA and Chamber to try, once more, to come to a collaborative solution for the benefit of preserving the 1820 Courthouse. 
Robert Wollner, Chairman of the PRA, stated that the PRA would be willing to meet with the Chamber again.  Mr. Hanks noted that he would need to seek guidance from the Chamber’s Board members as to what course they would prefer to pursue.  

Seeing no objections to Selectman Tavares’ suggestion from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to public comment.  

Chet Bagni, member of the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority, noted that the PRA’s proposal is similar to that of the Plymouth Guild for the Arts with regards to the Plymouth Arts Center property at 11 North Street.  The PRA’s objective, he said, is to protect the historic courthouse from being lost to private interests.
Ric Cone, downtown resident and business owner, stressed the relevance and importance of the 1820 Courthouse to the economic survival of the downtown.  As a business owner, he said, he has complete faith that the Chamber can fill the historic building with tenants and bring people to the downtown.   

Larry Rosenblum emphasized the importance of the entire Courthouse Corridor and discussed some of his thoughts on how the properties might best be utilized.   Of the two paths available—public ownership versus private—it may be best for the Town to have control over this central location, he said.

Dennis Lassige, a Plymouth resident and a representative of the Carpenters’ Union, expressed his appreciation for the value that he believes the Chamber places on responsible contractor laws.  He distributed more specific information on the Responsible Contractor Law to the Board.   
Paul Curtis, member of the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority, discussed the history of the courthouse, noting that it was the seat of county government for generations and an important symbol to the community.  He expressed his hope that a solution can be reached to keep the courthouse “for the people,” as it has been for so many years
John Hammond reminded the Board of the controversy surrounding the “Hollywood East” sign that was erected on the green in front of the 1820 Courthouse.  He urged the Board to prevent something like this from happening again.

The Board appeared to reach consensus that the PRA and Chamber should try to work towards a compromise on the acquisition of the 1820 Courthouse.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Letters

Letter of Appreciation – Vice Chairman Malaguti noted Nancy Scheid’s resignation from the Permanent School Building Committee, and he asked that the Town send her a letter of thanks from the Board to recognize her for years of dedicated service.

Zoning Complaint – Chairman Quintal acknowledged a letter from Ted Nugent regarding a recent decision of the Zoning Board of Appeals.  He asked that a representative of the Fire Department look into this concern.
Snow Removal from Sidewalks Near School Zones – Chairman Quintal made note of a letter from the Hedge School Parent Teacher Organization regarding the clearing of sidewalks around school zones after snowstorms.  The Highway Department has been notified about this, he confirmed.
Speed Humps in Chiltonville – Chairman Quintal acknowledged a letter from Audrey Parks regarding the speed humps that were installed in Chiltonville as a means to curb speeding.  Ms. Arrighi noted that she has contacted Ms. Parks and referred her concerns to the Parking & Traffic Task Force.
New Business
Memorial Clocks – Chairman Quintal inquired about the status of the memorial clocks for two Plymouth residents who lost their lives while in service to the Country.  Ms. Arrighi said that she will get an update on these projects for the Board.
Leyden Street Project – Chairman Quintal asked why the sidewalk improvement project at the base of Leyden Street appears to have stalled.  Ms. Arrighi noted that the project has likely been delayed by the weather, but she confirmed that she would bring further information back to the Board, along with an update on the Burial Hill Archway project at Summer Street.
Emergency Operations Center – Chairman Quintal noted that he would like to meet with Chief Bradley and Aaron Wallace, Plymouth’s Emergency Operations Director, to discuss the proposal to construct a state-of-the-art Emergency Operations Center at the Cedarville Fire Station.  Ms. Arrighi noted that she will bring some recently-received news from Entergy regarding this matter to the Board for further discussion.
Licenses

One Day Wine & Malt

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot, requested four (4) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses to be held from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for wine tasting dinners on the following dates: February 20, 21, 27, and 28, 2009.  Liquor liability is in place.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to approve four (4) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for Our House Services.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Vehicle For Hire Operator (New)

· TLC Transportation requested a new Vehicle for Hire Operator License for Thomas McLaughlin of 698c W. Washington St., Hanson, Massachusetts.  Issuance of this license is subject to the requisite CORI background check and driving record.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a new Vehicle for Hire Operator License for Thomas McLaughlin as operator for TLC Transportation.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes of November 18, 2008 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved the minutes of the November 18, 2008 Selectmen’s Meeting.   Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Chairman Quintal, who did not attend this meeting.
Meeting Minutes of November 25, 2008 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes of the November 25, 2008 Selectmen’s Meeting.   Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Selectman Mahoney, who did not attend this meeting.
Order of Layout of Town Way (Bourne Road) – The Board signed and executed the Order of Layout of Town Way for a portion of Bourne Road shown on a plan entitled “Proposed Layout of a Portion of Bourne Road, Plymouth, Massachusetts, Scale: 60 Feet to an Inch, August 26, 2008, Plymouth Department of Public Works – Engineering Division, Russell A. Firth, Town Surveyor.”  

Acceptance of Easement (Bourne Road) – The Board signed and executed the Acceptance of the Deed of Easements from ADM Agawam Development, LLC to the Town of Plymouth, in consideration of $1.00, for the purposes of drainage and highway easements pertaining to the portion of the Grantor’s lands within the area described as Bourne Road on a plan entitled “Proposed Layout of a Portion of Bourne Road, Plymouth, Massachusetts, Scale: 60 Feet to an Inch, August 26, 2008, Plymouth Department of Public Works – Engineering Division, Russell A. Firth, Town Surveyor.”

Traffic Rules and Orders / No Parking Signs – The Board signed the amendment to the Traffic Rules and Orders, Town of Plymouth, Approved of 1954, Parking, Article V, Section 19, pertaining to the prohibition of parking at the following locations.  The Board approved these “No Parking” restrictions at its meeting of November 25, 2008.


Mayflower Street
Westerly side from South Street to Massasoit Street


Mayflower Street
Westerly side from Mayflower Place to Robinson Street


Robinson Street
Northerly side, starting at the corner of Mayflower Street for a 

distance of 155 feet easterly


Robinson Street
Northerly side, from Pleasant Street to Sagamore Street


Sagamore Street
Easterly side from Jefferson Street to Robinson Street


Sagamore Street
Westerly side from Jefferson Street to Robinson Street

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at 11:10 p.m.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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